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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING

Wednesday, October 24, 2012
7:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01843

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Michael Munday, Kevin Page, Juan Yepez
Members Absent:
Atty. Robert Leblanc, Ron Contrado, Joseph Bevilacqua

Staff Present:
Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Mary Kivell
Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian

I.
Approval of Minutes of September 26, 2012
A quorum being present Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:40 a.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of the September 26, 2012 meeting.

Motion by Mike Munday seconded by Juan Yepez to approve the minutes of the September 26, 2012 Planning Committee meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

II.
Update on City of Lawrence Memorandum of Agreement (MOA)
Rafael Abislaiman reported that discussions with the City on merger or separation have been quiet recently.  There is precedence for a closer merger because the City of Lowell operates that way.  Rafael stated that he hoped we could merge personnel systems but keep non-personnel contracting, procurement, and accounting separate. He said that Career Center, MVWIB, and DGA job descriptions went to the City Personnel Office for forwarding to the City Council.  The creation of any new positions will need to be approved by the City Council.  If we entirely leave the city system, he said that staff would lose their retirement.  If we totally merge our fiscal processes, it would be very difficult to cost allocate, execute the summer youth program, make ITA contracts and supportive payments using current City systems.
Peter Matthews asked if we would have to go before the City Council for all new positions.  Rafael said that it is his understanding that the creation of new positions would need to be approved by the Council but deciding who fills positions would not go before the Council. Barbara Zeimetz stated that new position applicants would be screened by the City personnel office. The City would schedule interviews and have direct involvement in the hiring process.  
There was discussion on the past hiring process.  The Mayor had previously received information on all applicants but that stopped about fifteen years ago. Rafael said that the City now feels that it needs to be involved in our staff hiring process.
III.
Income Eligible In-School Youth Additional Barrier
Rafael said that we know there may be significant reductions in funding.  We haven’t offered group training for youth for 4 or 5 years.  He said that we should offer group training because group programs have a lower cost per client trained.  In consequence, we have recently funded a proposal for an in-school youth program at Haverhill High School. The school has had difficulties with our WIA eligibility screening process because youth and their parents do not bring in the necessary corroborating paperwork.  We could TABE test students to determine their learning level but that would take more time. We think that we should instead use the school’s own assessments.  We are asking for a vote to allow income eligible youth with less than a 2.0 GPA as indicated on an official school report or transcript to be eligible for WIA subsidized training
Discussion followed on the program and the fact that it is designed to keep at risk youth from dropping out.  Youth with low grades, absenteeism and discipline problems are its focus. A successful outcome is graduation and then enrolling in higher education or getting a job for a minimum of 9 months.  
Mike Munday asked if we were training them for employment.  Rafael said that the emphasis is not on training but instead on counseling to address problems. Youth are shown how to take better advantage of the existing high school curriculum. Barbara Zeimetz said that youth also attend workshops on work readiness, world of work, receive tutoring and have mentors with staggered stipends for successful participation in the program.  They get stipends for low absenteeism and passing grades. They also participate in unsubsidized employment after school.  Youth learn what they need to do to stay in school and also get some work experience.  
Barbara reported that this is a collaboration with Haverhill High School which has separate and additional funding. It is a pilot program for 25 twelfth graders and it has very high outcome goals. Rafael stated that if successful, it will be worth replicating in Lawrence and elsewhere.
Mike Munday said he thinks this is a good idea.  Peter Matthews wondered if employers would offer continued employment.  Barbara Zeimetz said that employers understand the focus of the program is to keep youth in school and they are only at job sites from 3:00 – 5:00 pm.  Rafael said that the program cost is $80,000 for 25 at risk youth.  He said that if we can catch them in school we’ll help them improve their life chances.  
Juan Yepez noted that the money for youth stipends totals $12,000 and wondered what the balance is spent on.  Barbara Zeimetz said the balance is for staff and counselors from August through June.  Peter Matthews felt that if ten graduate then that is a success and said we don’t know how much money would have been saved over the long run.  Barbara said that the school’s bid proposal stated that 22 of 25 would get high school diplomas and our metric is 74%.  Rafael also stated that although there was another bidder who wrote a better proposal but who did not have the RFP required documented high school connection.
Motion by Juan Yepez seconded by Mike Munday that income eligible in-school youth with less than a 2.0 GPA as indicated on an official school report or transcript shall be eligible for WIA subsidized training.  Motion passed.

IV.
Other Business
Rafael then spoke about a new Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund grant that has a letter of intent due in November. The proposal will be due in January.  He said that we would collaborate on a manufacturing training program with four other WIBs and each get 25 trainee slots for a total of 100.  We worked with other WIBs on an energy sector grant and were responsible for 30 incumbent workers’ credentialing and 33 new placements for which we received very little money ($45,000) while another WIB received additional funding as the lead.  We would like to take a leadership role in this new grant.
We would like for our group to submit 2 or 3 proposals totaling about $750,000. Other WIBs want to apply for only one $450,000 grant. When you divide either  sum four ways and with three community colleges and five vocational schools the WIBs, the funds don’t go far.  
Barbara Zeimetz said that we need to get three proposals in to get $750,000 and if we don’t collaborate with other WIBs we can bid for $350,000. This makes no sense given the Commonwealth’s stated desire for more collaboration. Rafael said that the community colleges and career centers are regional partners and we all agree not to support any other proposal.

V.
Adjourn
Having no further business Kevin Page made a motion to adjourn the meeting.   Juan Yepez seconded the motion and the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell,
Recorder
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